Local Services Excellence Panel
Week 2 Written Responses from Executive Staff

Topic 1: Local Services Level of Service – John Taylor, Mitzi Johanknect, Nick Bowman – 25 minutes
Written answers from Exec staff for Panel:
1. What would it cost and how many FTEs would it take to increase police service for our unincorporated areas? 

KCSO Response:
We are currently conducting a patrol staffing study that will use numerous factors (workload, population, industry best-practices) to establish optimal staffing levels.  KCSO’s 2019-2020 Biennial budget included a request for 18 Neighborhood Patrol Officers, at an estimated cost of $7 million.  This was done partly in anticipation of requests for additional service related to the new Department of Local Services and to restore some of the reductions taken in previous budget cycles.  The Council could fund these positions in full or in part in the 2019-2020 budget as a placeholder.  The first data sets from our MPP staffing study should be available late in the first quarter of 2019. At that time, our data will allow us to provide you with a more accurate assessment of our patrol staffing needs.
Is it possible to increase service to the unincorporated area without additional resources? 
KCSO Response:
We simply don’t have the resources to do this.  We are currently operating at minimum staff levels in most of unincorporated King County and have already redeployed practically all non-essential positions into patrol after previous budget cuts. 
What would be in the impact to minimum service levels if the Council were to direct equal levels of service across the three precincts?
KCSO Response:
Any Council directive on staffing of a separately elected official’s operations is not acceptable, and would establish a separation of powers conflict. Further, current minimum patrol staffing levels are comparable across all precincts (6 for Precinct 2, 6 for Precinct 4 and 8 for Precinct 3) when considering the current number of calls for service (see answer to question #6) and the geographical challenges of each precinct area. All these factors were carefully considered when establishing our minimum staffing levels. It should be noted that these are only “minimum” staffing levels. Often, on some shifts, the number of deputies on patrol will be greater.
2. Would a community policing model work for places like Skykomish and the easternmost portions of King County? 
KCSO Response:
No, not with our current staffing levels.

3. What affordable ways could the County explore to get better service/better visibility in these areas (besides at Stevens Pass)? 
KCSO Response:
See answer #1, our staffing study may reveal useful information.
4. What would be the impact across the precinct if services was expanded in these areas if not additional resources were provided(for example, in Skykomish, from 5 to 7 days a week)?
KCSO Response:
Again, this comes back to funding more resources. Although adding two extra days of patrol may seem simple on its face, it’s not. Adding one extra post (or patrol vehicle) staffed around the clock (3 shifts) takes 6.5 FTE’s, at an approximate cost of $2.5 million. 

5. How could service be improved in the urban unincorporated pockets? Has the Sheriff’s Office considered contracting or entering into an ILA with neighboring cities to provide service to those areas? 
KCSO Response:
This is not possible and would lead to an unfair labor practices complaint and grievances from KCPOG. This would be “skimming” of KCPOG work under our current collective bargaining agreement.

6. What are the Level 1 and Level 2 call comparisons by precinct in King County? How do they compare to Snohomish County, Pierce County, Bellevue and Burien?

KCSO Response:
We can provide some comparative information for Precincts 2, 3 and 4. For the month of August, calls for Level 1 and 2 calls combined were as follows: 
253 (Pct. 2) 
686 (Pct. 3) 
491 (Pct. 4)  
We cannot compare calls for service with non-KC agencies due to different naming conventions and crime rates. In addition, it is impossible to accurately compare calls for service in rural areas to those in cities. 
7. What is the standard equipment in sheriff’s deputies vehicles?  Does this include traffic control equipment such as reflective gloves and flashlights?
Answer to be provided.


8. How many rifles are in each vehicle?
Answer to be provided.
9. What Sheriff’s office requests were not included in the Executive’s proposed budget, and what was the reasoning for not including them?
Answer
The rationale for which ones were chosen for funding was the priority assigned to the various requests by the Sheriff and the Executive.  I believe it is fair to say that the Executive funded the items that were the highest priority for the Sheriff, in part because their priorities are very similar.  Of course, the Sheriff would have liked more items on her list to be funded.  The Executive had to balance these requests against those from other General Fund agencies.  He also has to keep in mind that we will struggle to maintain even these new additions in the future unless we get tax reform from the Legislature.

See attached list of requests not included in Executive’s Proposed 2019-2020 Biennial Budget.

10. Are any programs/services proposed to be cut from the 2017-2018 budget in the proposed 2019-2020 budget?
Answer to be provided.



Topic 2: Department of Local Services Configuration and Customer Service – John Taylor, Jim Chan, Erin Auzins, Jenny Ngo – 15 minutes
Written answers from Exec staff for Panel:
1. What other services do permittees access during the permit process (environmental health, others), and how can we improve customer service for permittees to create a “one-stop shop” to avoid unnecessary travel, multiple submittals, etc.?
Answer
Other services include:
· On-site septic or sewer (KC Public Health or local sewer utility)
· Water availability certification (KC Public Health or local water utility)
· Plumbing (KC Public Health)
· Electrical (State L&I)
· Document recording (KC Records and Licensing Services)
· Historic preservation assessment (KC DNRP)
· Flood hazard certification (KC DNRP)
· Farm stewardship planning (KC DNRP, KC DPH, and King Conservation District)
· Hydraulic protection (State Fisheries and Wildlife)
· Air quality management (Puget Sound Clean Air Agency)
· Liquor and marijuana licensing (State Liquor and Cannabis Board) 
· Addressing (KC e911)
Options for creating a one-stop shop for County agencies:
The Permitting Division has already taken several steps to create a one-stop County shop for permitting:
· In 2015, Permitting began recording documents in Snoqualmie, sparing our customers a trip to downtown Seattle to the main offices of Recording and Licensing Services.
· The Permitting Division has worked the King County e911 to integrate its review of address assignments into the permit approval process, eliminating errors in address assignment so first responders can locate addresses as quickly as possible.
· The Division coordinates agricultural permitting for our customers with the Conservation District, DNRP and Health.
· Just last year, the Permitting Division joined the regional public permitting web portal, MyBuildingPermit.com (MBP), and has been steadily implementing permit types on-line.
Environmental Health (EHS) and Permitting are exploring further steps to create a one-stop shop:
· EHS is looking at adding plumbing permits to MBP to create a common, one-stop web portal for the convenience of EH customers. Some customers would benefit by submitting application materials to a single source, rather than multiple locations. Overall project status and requirements could be tracked by County staff and customers with a single public-facing system.
· As EHS upgrades the Enviro health database EHS will look for opportunities to coordinate and/or integrate back-end permitting systems with the Permitting Division’s Accela platform. Such integration could enable electronic, automatic sharing of critical area information, site plans, development decisions/conditions, and building plans between EH and Permitting. 
· EHS has proposed a new OSS technical customer service position to be hired in 2019 and will be co-located with Permitting at in Snoqualmie to assist customers with OSS questions concurrently with other permitting process questions. 
More broadly, the DLS Director’s Office will be the central coordinator of the public engagement work benefitting all residents and businesses in the unincorporated County through the CSA, townhall, and other outreach programs.

2. How could the pre-application process be improved to give permit customers a better list of what is required in order to reduce the number of resubmittal and review cycles permittees need to go through?
Answer
The purpose of the pre-submittal process was to reduce the number of re-submittals required by offering applicants a robust screening service before application. The screening process identifies for prospective applicants the required application materials based on the information customers provide about their desired projects. Since its inception, the pre-submittal process has reduced re-submittal requirements by about 67 percent - from about 75 percent to 25 percent of applications.
More consistent screening is still needed, however, as identified in the 2017 performance audit. In response, the Division has been evaluating the practicality of dedicating a single, lead professional from each review discipline to provide pre-submittal assistance full-time during customer service hours. This could replace our current practice of rotating screening duties among several staff.
The pre-application process would also be more effective with better public information about the permitting process and requirements, and better internal training materials for staff.  As part of the DLS formation, the Division and DOT Directors Office have already begun the initial steps to update permitting forms and web content.
3. The Executive’s budget proposal minimizes cost by keeping the Road Services Division and the DLS director’s Office at King Street Center. The Council is interested in additional co-location and accessibility to DLS for residents.
Answer
DLS is also interested in exploring co-location opportunities and increasing accessibility for UKC residents.  While DLS is interested in exploring these opportunities it would also like to ensure we  carefully consider costs, seek customer and resident input on what is most important to them, and ensure access to all UKC residents by conducting an Equity Impact Review.  DLS is focused on three key strategies enhance our service delivery and access goals as well as maximize efficiencies:  
· Increase connections in the community and through communications channels
· UKC communicator coordination and meetings
· Community survey or engagement tool 
· Enhanced community organizations outreach and engagement
· Customer Relationship Management System to enhance resident/community communication efforts. 
· Equity Impact Review 
· Virtual Access/Increasing Technology Solutions. 
· DLS is looking at many tools to increase accessibility to King County services for the residents of UKC.  Residents overwhelmingly are migrating to web based tools to access services and get questions answered.  Web pages, Blogs, twitter feeds and other tools are regularly used by residents to learn about construction activity, service impacts such as load limited bridges, snow and ice events and emergency closures. Citizens can also access Roads’ and Permitting on-line processes and contact staff to address concerns or learn about DLS related activity in their area.
· Customer service issue management system(s)
· Leveraging/coordinating systems and points of entry
· Consolidate phone numbers wherever possible
· Implement a customer relationship management system to help coordinate resident issues and increase direct communication
· Co-locate key services to improve service delivery and provide additional services. Promote points of contact and hours of operation. 

a. What RSD functions currently at King Street Center are public facing and could benefit from co-location? How many FTEs would this impact?
Answer
DLS defines public facing functions as services that provide direct customer service with defined service hours. No such public-facing functions are provided by Roads at King Street Center. However, Roads does have two public facing functions at its Maintenance Headquarters located in Renton.
24/7 Roads Helpline (4 FTEs working day, swing, and graveyard shifts, plus a pool of seven short-term, on-call temps who provide intermittent coverage for vacations and sick leave) - The Helpline function, which primarily intakes road related services requests via phone and email and routes them to road crews for resolution, operates 24 hours a day, seven days a week and is always staffed by at least one employee. Helpline staff answer approximately 18,000 telephone calls and 1,500 emails per year, resulting in the creation of approximately 7,000 unique requests for service annually. The Helpline location is also equipped with a service counter for in person customers and in-person assistance is available during daytime, weekday business hours. There are approximately 12 in-person visits to this service counter per year.

Map and Records Center (3 FTEs) - The Map and Records Center houses a physical collection of current and historical road-related maps, project plan sets, and other documents Roads is required by law to make available to the public. Most services are provided by phone, email, and through over 31,000 electronic documents available online. The center is equipped with a service counter where customers can receive in-person assistance. There are approximately 12 in-person customer visits per year. In addition to the public facing function, center staff also provide a wide range of internal records management, research, and public disclosure request support services for the division.

b. What DO’s functions are public facing and could benefit from co-location? How many FTEs would this impact?
Answer
The DLS Director’s Office provides management oversight of the Department and is organized to be both internally focused on administrative oversight of the divisions within the department, develops and monitors Service Partnership Agreements (SPA), and is externally focused by providing community relations and communications services in unincorporated King County.  

The communications function provides mostly web media and interaction with the public.  Otherwise, much of the Director’s Office functions are related to county government functions and coordination with partner agencies.  

While none of the functions of the Director’s Office are public facing in the way that direct customer service functions are (e.g. permitting, licensing, etc.), the Director’s Office will serve as a central clearing house for information across multiple divisions and departments, and will provide communications/community relations through the Community Service Area program.  

In terms of relocating the Director’s Office, it would not make sense to relocate portions of the Office, as it is the synergy of having staff working together that will help coordinate activities and services across the County.  Consequently were the Director’s Office to be relocated, all 14 FTEs associated with the office would be moved to together. The CSA and community outreach program has extensive interaction with the public, planning for and attending over 100 meetings per year.  

c. What functions could be located at the Black River Building?
Answer
A very preliminary review suggests that the DLS Director’s Office and the Roads Division could be located at the Blackriver Building.  However, no space planning has been done and no cost estimates have been developed.

Any relocation decisions for parts or all of DLS need to be done in the context of overall County space needs.  Several County agencies are proposing significant growth in the 2019-2020 budget so additional office space will be needed.  Once the Council has adopted a budget, the Facilities Management Division (FMD) can explore options for using existing County space (such as the Blackriver Building), buying existing buildings, or leasing space.  In addition to cost, FMD will consider other factors such as access for customers, information technology needs, accessibility by transit, and the benefits of having employees located near each other (for example, Roads staff work extensively with staff in the Water and Land Resources Division, so being located nearby promotes efficiency).
 
The County’s Traffic Management Center is located at King Street Center. This high-tech center is the hub for managing County as well as certain contract city traffic signals, cameras and other traffic control equipment.  The center currently has numerous, complex fiber optic and other hardwired connections to field devices, city partners, WSDOT, and Metro. It also requires a dedicated server room with proper electrical, heating/cooling, power redundancy, backup/failure systems in place. A separate, detailed technical analysis and cost estimates would needed in order to evaluate the feasibility and costs of moving the Traffic Management Center to another location. 

d. What would be the impacts to employees if there is a change in configuration?
Answer
Commute impacts – According to county commute trip survey data, 85% of all county employees located at King Street Center use public transit or other alternative transportation modes such as bicycling, walking, or car/vanpools. Relocation of Roads and the Director’s Office to a site without viable transit service or alternative transportation options is not in alignment with the County’s Climate Change commitments and will lead to increased congestion and emissions.  It could also potentially result in a large shift to driving single occupancy vehicles, and/or to doubling or tripling some employees’ commute times. 

Employee Retention and recruitment impacts -- As highlighted in the 2019-2020 Road Services Division Line of Business plan, “With the vibrant regional economy, Roads has experienced some challenges recruiting and retaining skilled staff. Trades and crafts, as well as engineering positions, face competition related to the booming construction industry. Other types of jobs, such business systems analysts, face competition from the robust technology sector. Many competing job opportunities in the region have higher pay and additional benefits not available through county employment.” Relocation from King Street Center to a site with fewer and less convenient commute options may result in an increase in these challenges.

Reduced proximity to colleagues at partner agencies –King Street staff rely on frequent formal and informal collaboration with colleagues and staff from the Water and Land Resources Division, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, Department of Information Technology, Prosecuting Attorney’s Office, etc. to accomplish work goals. Relocation could reduce the amount of collaboration between agencies.  The Director’s Office work with partner agencies through its Service Partnership Agreement framework will be impacted.
 
Access to Motor Pool Dispatch Vehicles - King Street employees currently have access to Fleet Administration division motor pool vehicles located in the King Street and Chinook buildings for transportation to offsite meetings and for certain field tasks or other work in the community. Approximately 400 motor pool trips per year are made by Roads and Director’s Office staff located at King Street. Relocation might require establishment of a new vehicle pool – cost TBD.  

Finally, relocation of represented employees will require consultation with their unions.

e. What would the cost of moves be? 
Answer
This cannot be determined without knowing the specific location, number of staff included, configuration, information technology needs, and other requirements. 

f. If there are physical configuration changes for RSD, for the DO’s or for both, what should the timing be? 
Answer
Physical configuration changes require adequate planning, collaboration with employees and labor and assessment of options for enhanced service delivery and increased accessibility while minimizing the impacts to the customers.  To ensure the DLS develops a thoughtful and comprehensive plan to increase customer accessibility, we would develop and evaluate alternatives in the 2019-2020 biennium for potential implementation in 2020 or 2021.


4. What are the costs and benefits of satellite offices? Or community services offices with agency staff? What agencies could benefit from this type of office? How could that be resourced?
Answer
The actual costs of satellite or field offices are highly dependent on the location, type of facility, and technological/space requirements dictated by the staff located in the facility, so answering this question in a real cost/benefit manner is difficult without more specific information about location, staffing, etc.  

However, generally satellite offices can provide a significant benefit to the public in delivery of services.  The general approach that the Local Services Initiative embraced and shared with the public was “cost neutral” and anticipated leveraging existing facilities and relationships, rather than developing new facilities.  

During the 2019-2020 biennium DLS staff will be implementing a number of outreach strategies that leverage existing facilities and partnership (e.g. using the Vashon office and holding community outreach events in libraries and fire stations) to pilot new approaches to service delivery.  Additionally, DLS will also be undertaking a survey or similar engagement effort of unincorporated area residents to evaluate service delivery approaches that best meet the needs of the community.  

Any consideration of relocating staff to existing or new facilities would integrate a cost benefit analysis and an equity impact review, to ensure that equity and social justice considerations were fully evaluated in determining the location/siting of any new service facility.

5. What services does the Vashon office include and how is it operated?
Answer
The Vashon office consists of three areas, one dedicated to KCSO, one designed to handle District Court proceedings and public meetings, and one shared back-office space. 

The public meeting space is used by one DPER employee on Tuesdays from 9am until 1pm. The Vashon office accepts paper applications for permits and provides pre-screening services and which are ferried back to Snoqualmie in the afternoon or next business day.  

CSA staff also holds office hours at the Vashon site, generally the afternoon of the first Tuesday of the month.

The space designed for District Court use is utilized by the Courts based on the case calendar and it is typically used once a month.  

The Sheriff has a dedicated office space at the Vashon Community site.  There is no set time for Officers to be in attendance due to other patrol demands. 


Topic 3: Surface Water Management – Josh Baldi, Jenny Ngo – 15 minutes
Written answers from Exec staff for Panel:
1. Write up short (1-2 sentence) project descriptions of the capital projects funded by SWM.
Answer
	Please see the attached file description of SWM Funded capital projects (from CIP system).  
2. How was the Executive’s recommended SWM fee increase of 40% decided (why not 30% or 50% increase)? If the Council wanted to change the percentage of the increase (higher or lower), which are logical increments for the Council to consider, and how would the Executive prioritize what projects/services receive less/more funding?
Answer
Executive’s proposed 2019-20 SWM fee increase is ~20% or $48.56 ($289 proposed SWM Fee from current SWM Fee of $240.44).  The individual proposals are prioritized per the criteria described during the first panel discussion on October 16, 2018.  The amount of dollars required to fund the prioritized proposals is used to determine the percentage of fee increase.  
3. Agricultural Drainage Assistance Program.  What is the known number of ditch miles that need to be regularly cleaned out (90 miles was mentioned in panel)?  – How many miles are cleaned out each year (by the County and by other agencies such as KCD), and how do we get all of the ditch miles cleaned out, and/or a regular schedule so that over time, they are regularly cleaned out?
Answer
Based on the information provided by agricultural property owners about the condition of the drainage and its impact on their property, there are estimated 90 miles of agricultural waterways in the Agricultural Production Districts (APDs) that need to be cleaned out and mitigated (vegetation buffers) on a regular basis.  The Agricultural Drainage Assistance Program (ADAP), in cooperation with the King Conservation District (KCD), is funded to clean out approximately 10,000 LF or about 2 miles of agricultural waterway per year.  When an agricultural waterway is cleaned out through the program, native plants are installed along the waterway to shade the channel and reduce the growth of reed canary grass, which typically lengthens the time before the channel needs to be cleaned out again. 
Many property owners indicate that it has been several decades since clean out has been performed on the waterways.   The program would need to collect additional data to determine the scope and costs of an expanded (and accelerated) clean out schedule.  Once that data is gathered, the program can start to ramp up its scope over the next two biennium cycles.  This assumes similar proportional contributions (about one-third) from KCD, support to increase the required staff and other resources to manage the new program, and absence of any other constraints such as unforeseen regulatory changes or lack of property owner participation.  Given the current program’s capacity of 2 miles per year, if the goal is to clean up to 90 miles on a 10 year cycle, the program will need to be scaled up to 4 to 5 times from its current size.


4. [bookmark: _GoBack]What are the constraints on use of surface water fee? Do the benefits have to be provided exclusively to unincorporated area residents?  Can it be expended within incorporated areas? 
Answer
K.C.C. 9.08.040 Purpose states the following in reference to Surface Water Management Fee.
“It is the finding of the county that the Surface Water Management Program is necessary in order to promote public health, safety and welfare by establishing and operating a comprehensive approach to surface and storm water problems which would reduce flooding, erosion and sedimentation, prevent and mitigate habitat loss, enhance groundwater recharge and prevent water quality degradation.  This comprehensive approach includes the following elements:  basin planning, land use regulation, construction of facilities, maintenance, public education, and provision of surface and storm water management services.  It is the finding of the county that the most cost effective and beneficial approach to surface and storm water management is through preventative actions and protection of the natural drainage system.  In approaching surface and storm water problems the Surface Water Management Program shall give priority to methods which provide protection or enhancement of the natural surface water drainage system over means which primarily involve construction of new drainage facilities or systems.  The purpose of the rates and charges established herein is to provide a method for payment of all or any part of the cost and expense of surface and storm water management services or to pay or secure the payment of all or any portion of any issue of general obligation or revenue bonds issued for such services.  These rates and charges are necessary in order to promote the public health, safety and welfare by minimizing uncontrolled surface and storm water, erosion, and water pollution; to preserve and utilize the many values of the county's natural drainage system including water quality, open space, fish and wildlife habitat, recreation, education, urban separation and drainage facilities; and to provide for the comprehensive management and administration of surface and storm water.  (Ord. 11615 § 6, 1994:  Ord. 10187 § 4, 1991:  Ord. 7817 § 2, 1986:  Ord. 7590 § 5, 1986).”
For additional clarification or questions, it is recommended that PAO provide the answers separately under attorney client privileged communication.  
5. What is the level of funding for the Neighborhood Drainage Assistance Program?  How are projects chosen?  What is the need in unincorporated areas for this program?
Answer
The Neighborhood Drainage Assistance Program (NDAP) has a funding level of $120k/biennium.  A cost/benefit process is used to prioritize the projects.  
There are 37 potential NDAP projects with an estimated cost of $1.4 million in the unincorporated areas. 
Written answers from Exec staff NOT for discussion:
6. Fish passage says there are 4 TLTs at $1.478 million.  Confirm that cost is just is for staff costs, or does this include other costs (consultants?)?
Answer 
The overall need of $1.5M for this effort was based on recent experience with Stormwater condition assessment effort in 2017.   It was determined that at least 4 TLTs will be required to cover normal sites, and the balance of the $1.5M will be available to cover complex sites.   The budgeted cost of 4 TLTs in the system is $968k, and the remaining $510k is geared to cover 10 to 12 complex sites that will require deploying consulting resources or higher level KC staff at fully burdened project rates. 

Topic 4: Code Enforcement – Jim Chan, Erin Auzins, Jenny Ngo – 20 minutes
Written answers from Exec staff for Panel:
1. The product catalogs set a closure ret of 120 days for code enforcement cases.  Is this realistic for complicated case types? 
Answer
The County Code requires that DPER make an initial determination to issue an Notice and Order (N&O) within 120 days of receiving a complaint. This is not realistic for the following types of cases:
· Violations that cannot be remedied through a permitting process,
· Severe violations requiring a code interpretation to resolve, and 
· Violations where equity and social justice considerations warrant deferring the initial determination.
When an N&O cannot be resolved within 120 days, Permitting will attempt to work with the owner on options, including voluntary compliance agreement, when appropriate, to provide longer deadlines and clear written directions to resolve the violations.

2. Provide the form letters for Vio1, Vio2 and a Notice and Order. 
Answer
Please see attached.

3. What are the ways that the code enforcement process could be improved?  (for example, there have been complaints that the date for mandatory pre-app meetings is sometimes after the deadline to ply in the violation letter). Council staff have provided the 2015 report resulting from a line of business analysis done for code enforcement.
Answer
Since the 2015 analysis of the code enforcement process, the following improvements have been implemented:
· Expanding quantity of violations dismissed for minimal impact
· Deferring enforcement action on cases without recent complaints
· Assigning a single point-of-contact to facilitate permitting of illegal construction work
The following improvements identified in 2015 pending further consideration: 
· Abating minor violations prior to issuing notice and order
· Streamlining/consolidating citation appeal process
· Advertising financial penalties for illegal construction work
· Increasing the civil penalties for home occupation and commercially-zoned property violations
Since 2015, several innovative approaches to improve the process have been implemented or proposed:
· Mt. Anderson: The County worked with the Court and the receiver of the property to arrange abatement of the site with County funding and place the County lien in first position to be repaid upon property sale. This effort abated a decades-long community nuisance.
· Woodinville-area wineries: DPER has proposed and the County and conditionally funded a proactive outreach and education effort to assist existing winery/distillery/adult beverage businesses in the unincorporated County to come into compliance with new regulations when adopted by the County.
· Based on feedback we have been receiving from the public, first hand and through the Ombuds Office, DPER permit review and code enforcement staff, and others, DPER recently completed some changes to the code enforcement policies and procedures. These included: 
· standardizing the requirements for completing and recording a complaint investigation
· revising the Already Built Construction (ABC) pre-application meeting request form and questionnaire/instructions and removing redundant and unnecessary portions of the same
· simplifying and clarifying the requirements for preparing building and site plans that are required with the request for an ABC pre-application meeting. The final set of procedures are being completed this week. Code enforcement staff training on these new procedures was completed last week and these revised procedures will be fully implemented by November 1st
Specifically regarding the scheduling of mandatory pre-application meetings:  Code enforcement sets a date for the pre-application meeting. Any subsequent application submittal deadline is established in relation to the date of the mandatory pre-application meeting.
4. One of the recommendations in the 2015 process was that once a code enforcement case gets to the permit process (starting at the ABC pre-app) then the code enforcement office would be less involved and permit staff would manage the permit review and inspection process.  Is this occurring? If not, what is the reasoning?
Answer
Permit applications that are filed to resolve a code enforcement case have always been managed by permit review staff and permit inspection staff have always managed the subsequent inspection process. The issue has been the management of the ABC pre-application process from the time the application is filed until the actual application is submitted. In the past, that process was managed by code enforcement staff. 
In late 2016, we began a trial program to have a Permit Review Coordinator (PRC) take on the role of single point of contact during the ABC process. After a year of this trial program, we learned that it was not working, prompting the changes that are referenced in the previous question. With these other program changes nearly in place, DPER has just revised the ABC pre-application procedures to make the permanent change to having the PRC manage the ABC process to the point where a complete permit application is filed. As part of these program changes, we have assembled a small technical oversight group that will meet quarterly to see how the ABC pre-application process is working and to recommend changes as necessary.
5. What is the County’s authority to actually tear down a house? Have we actually done it?
Answer
The authority is under KCC 23 and 16.14 IPMC adoption.  Although DPER rarely demolishes homes, DPER has demolished houses and apartment type complexes, less frequently than one per year. 
This is usually due to conditions such as extensive fire damage, open-to-entry deteriorated structures that are hazardous and situations where the owner fails to maintain closed to entry. Often these become magnets for vagrants and result in arson fires. We have historically demolished structures used as meth labs, especially when fire damage occurs, and have required demolition in instances where rodent and/or animal hording results in extensive urine and fecal matter that has left the premises unsafe. The animal issues have typically been handled by the property owners, but could have resulted in a County abatement to demolish if the owners had not stepped forward.  Houses in imminent danger of structural collapse or landslide would also be considered for demolition. Portions of houses such as collapsing decks or additions have been abated by DPER.
The only homes demolished have been legally uninhabitable and legally unable to be occupied. Before demolition, DPER typically fences off/closes a structure, if it poses an imminent risk of irreparable harm, issues an N&O, obtains a court order for demolition, and has the KCSO do a walk-thru to ensure vacancy.
6. Does the County hear from people who want additional/more expedient enforcement?
Answer
Yes, DPER has received complaints that enforcement doesn’t happen or takes too long. Examples:
· Woodinville winery district
· Asphalt piling on Vashon Island
· Pacific Raceways
· Mines and material processing (Mt. Anderson, Shear-Spencer, Pillon)
· Vacant properties involving illegal occupancy, substandard conditions and/or rubbish and debris that also involve KCSO response to drug and weapons violations 



Topic 5: Roads Capital Program – Dwight Dively, Rick Brater, Nick Bowman – 15 minutes
Written answers from Exec staff for Panel:
1. Is there any more detail you want to provide on the discussion on feasibility of road funding options provided for Week 1?
The County has taken several actions over the past several years in an effort to help increase revenue and address road funding shortfall. These include the following.  
· 2010 – The County established an unincorporated area Transportation Improvement District (TBD), providing for the construction of certain transportation improvements (Ordinance 16724). Although the district was established, it did not approve a funding mechanism or implement any projects.
· 2014 – The County established a countywide transportation benefit district (King County Transportation District) in order to finance the acquisition, construction, operation, maintenance and preservation of public transportation facilities, services and programs, roads and any other projects (Ordinance 17746). The previous unincorporated area TBD created under Ordinance 16742 was dissolved (Ordinance 17754).
· 2014 – The King County Transportation District Sales Tax, Proposition 1 ballot measure was placed on the April 22, 2014 election ballot. The measure was defeated. If approved, the revenue from this measure would have been used to fund bus service, road safety and transportation improvements in King County. 
The Bridges and Roads Task Force discussed several other types of revenue options, and recommended further consideration of the following:
· A county-wide tax to be spent on city and county roads. For example, expanding the existing road fund property tax so that it is tied to inflation and not limited to the current one percent annual limit.
· An excise tax that is designed to fairly assess the value of vehicles and better addresses equity issues. For example, a Motor Vehicle Excise Tax (MVET) where a portion of the funds is dedicated to county road services.
In addition, other potential options that could be considered in the future include the following:
· Exempt the Roads levy from the 1% revenue growth limit, or provide a higher limit.
· Allow the County Council, perhaps with a super-majority vote, to increase the Roads levy to any amount up to the $2.25 rate limit.
· Allow an unincorporated area-only levy lid lift to increase the Roads levy to any amount up to the $2.25 rate limit.
· Create an authority for a countywide property tax for major unincorporated area roads that serve regional users (e.g., Issaquah-Hobart).  The analogy is the levy that supports the Marine Division.  Funds would be restricted to use on those roads.
· Change the county gas tax allocation authority to reflect what percentage of the overall tax base is in each county’s unincorporated area (other counties typically have a larger proportion of their tax base in unincorporated areas).
· Create an easier tolling mechanism for major unincorporated area roads using the same technology as SR 520, HOT lanes, etc.  Unincorporated area residents would have transponders that exempt them from the tolls.
· Revise the local gas tax option to be easier to implement by counties and to include an allocation formula weighted more heavily to unincorporated area uses.
· Continue to argue for collecting rent form the County’s right of way in the unincorporated area.
Answer
As noted in last week’s discussion, the only tools currently available to the County are the unincorporated area TBD and the rent for the right-of-way (assuming this ultimately is approved by the courts).  All of the other ideas require approval by the Legislature.  Options that only generate revenue from the unincorporated area are probably the most feasible politically, but fail to address the inequities about road users from other geographic areas and the lack of a regional funding source to accompany the Growth Management Act.  Options that collect revenue countywide address these policy concerns but are more challenging politically unless some of the revenue is apportioned to cities.
Another complication is that many other urban counties do not have a funding problem for their road systems because they still have large tax bases in the unincorporated area.  While rural counties have funding challenges, almost none of the tools that have been discussed would be of much help because their tax bases are so small, even if cities were included.  Thus, King County likely will have few allies on this issue.  It may be possible to get legislators to understand the unique challenges faced by King County and craft options that only apply in counties with our characteristics.
2. Does the Executive have a position on what should go in state legislative agenda on this topic?
Answer
Not at this time. This issue needs discussion with the Council.  Some of the options, such as a higher revenue growth limit on property taxes, are also part of options to improve General Fund revenues.  County leaders will need to discuss whether to focus on a package of revenue options that could benefit multiple funds and/or to have proposals that are specific to the Roads Fund.
3. At current funding levels, how many road miles/bridges would we have to close by 2050? 
Answer
The analysis performed for the Roads Strategic Plan estimated that without additional revenue 35 bridges are at risk of closure over the next 25 years and over 70 miles of roadway could be restricted or closed. This estimate needs updating in order to answer the question accurately, however, the analysis required to update these numbers will take more time than available prior to the October 23 panel meeting. The updated numbers are anticipated to increase due to ongoing aging and deterioration of the county’s bridge and road system and the projected decrease in available capital funding.
